SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 5th JANUARY 2011 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chair), Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr B Kane and Cllr M Lawton. 
In attendance: 
Ms M Thomas and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. Open Session:  Ms Thomas came to observe the meeting and also raise concerns about the speeding and inconsiderate parking on School Lane and in Seer Mead.
2. 
Apologies for absence: Cllr M Webb.
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Scourfield.
3.
Declaration of Interest:  There were no declarations of interest.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· Mr R Hulme, the Senior Transport Manager at Amey (who manages the school coaches for BCC) has contacted all of the coach companies to request that they move their coach pick up points further down School Lane to a safer and more convenient place.  Their current location makes it dangerous for residents to pull out on to the main road and there is also an issue with air pollution as some coaches leave their engines running whilst waiting.  Mr Hulme will be contacted to ensure all companies are in agreement and to find out when the move will happen.  (Action – Clerk)

· All footpaths under the Parish Paths survey have now been inspected, documented and reports returned to Bucks County Council Rights of Way department. The Chairman was pleased to report that some of the subsequent actions have already begun on paths in Hodgemoor Wood. A meeting will be held on footpath 14 to decide on the appropriate action for the recently cut foliage from a neighbours garden which had fallen and been left on the footpath.  (Action – Cllr Clarke, Clerk)
· The Community Leaders funding has now been received from BCC and the salt bin has been ordered for the steep hill on Orchard Road near Gurnells Road.  The bench will be ordered for the Recreation Ground.  (Action – Clerk)

· A local contractor will be asked to fit a stopcock at the Allotments so that the water can be turned off during the winter. The contractor will visit the site when the weather permits. (Action – Cllr Hughes) 
· The Parish Council were delighted to be informed that the Jordans Environmental Trust has agreed to donate £1000 towards the Green Meadow play area refurbishment.  It is hoped that they will be able to attend the February meeting to present the cheque.
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  Nothing to report.
4.
Correspondence:  
A letter has been sent to CDC Corporate Services advising them that the precept will not be increased for 2011/12 and will stay at £41,500 in view of current economic conditions.
With assistance from Mr Anderson of the Seer Green Football team, a request for funding form has been completed and sent through Chiltern District Council to the Football Foundation for funding to refurbish the showers.
The BCC Local Transport Plan (2011/12 – 2015/16) Public Consultation document will be reviewed.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)
The Parish Council is trying to raise £61,000.00 to refurbish the playground in Green Meadow.  The current aim is to try to raise 20% (£12,200) of the total project cost by the end of March and then submit a request for a grant for the balance to Veolia Environmental Trust, who runs the nearby landfill site.  Contact had been made with a number of organisations about funding for the Green Meadow play area.  For Paradigm Homes to support a funding application they require the support of their residents.  Contact will be made with residents to understand the level of support for this project.  (Action – Cllr Lawton)  A submission will be prepared for the Lottery Awards for All scheme.  (Action – Cllr Clarke, Clerk)  Paperwork will be completed and submitted for consideration by the Bucks Foundation. (Action – Clerk)  Contact will be made with GE Healthcare in Amersham.  (Action – Clerk)  Perkin Elmer had been approached but the council were told that they are not in a position to provide funding to this sort of Community Project.  Contact will be made with the Site Manager to discuss this further.  (Action - Cllr Clarke)  The Jolly Cricketers has donated £850 from their Christmas raffle towards the refurbishment of the Green Meadow Play Area.  The Council will send their thanks and appreciation for this generous amount.  (Action – Clerk)  
Concerns had been raised by residents about the opening hours for the new Licensing application for the Three Horseshoes.  A letter was sent to CDC Licensing objecting to an extension to the current Licence for the Three Horseshoes and asking for someone to contact the Clerk to discuss the matter further. (Action – Clerk)

5.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             

     £4,497.76 were made  

Income                  
   


      £1707.30

Closing balances  

                           £59,259.84
6.
Planning

Notices of new Planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.  It had been noticed that a Manor Road resident had built a wooden structure with a roof which overhangs the Montessori garden.  A letter will be sent to the resident to ask them to remove the overhang.  (Action – Cllr Clarke, Clerk)
Permitted
CH/2010/1586/FA
Sunny Cottage, Church Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XZ


First floor front/side extension


CH/2010/1736/FA
15 Wood Pond Close, Seer Green, HP9 2XG


Single storey side extension and front porch 


CH/2010/1630/FA
Silverwood, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH 


Replacement dwelling.


Letter of concern sent about the position of the development on the plot.

Refused

CH/2010/1507/FA
26 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XN


Replacement dwelling served by new and existing vehicular access.

7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. parish questionnaire:  The Council reviewed the results of the recent Community Questionnaire which was delivered to all households in early November.  The response rate was disappointing with less than 5% of residents completing the Questionnaire.  The single most important issue that emerged from the survey was that of excessive traffic speed through the village.  Problems with parking near the school were also strongly evident, with the issue of parking on the corner of Stable Lane and in the grounds of the Cemetery of particular concern.  Parking near the ‘Jolly Cricketers’ Pub and Post Office were also mentioned.   The Parish Council will raise these concerns again with both the Police and BCC.  (Action – Cllr Clarke, Clerk)  A Vehicle Activated Sign is due to be installed near the School to help slow traffic down.  BCC Highways will be chased for the installation date.  (Action – Clerk)  BCC Highways will also be contacted to find out whether a sign saying “Please drive safely through our village” can be installed on the white entry gates.  A full summary of the results will be printed in the next Newsletter. (Action – Cllr Forsaith)
ii. Emergency Planning:  Cllr Forsaith had a meeting with the BCC resilience manager to discuss the Seer Green Emergency Plan and whether a Community Self Help Plan could be developed.  Councillors agreed that they will try to help where possible in an emergency situation but can only provide the same help and support as other local residents.  Recent experience during the snow reinforced the message that the expertise of the Emergency Services will be required to deal with emergency situations.  The BCC Resilience Team will be informed and the Seer Green Emergency Plan will be updated to reflect this.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  Keys for emergency access on to the Recreation Ground will be provided to Cllr Clarke, Cllr Rothwell, and the immediate neighbour in Park Place. (Action – Clerk)
iii. PARISH PLAN:  The Parish Plan was reviewed and it was agreed that further information was required to develop a more robust vision for the village.  Information on guidance for planning also needs to be provided.  All Councillors will read the Plan and provide feedback by 19th January so a new draft can be prepared.  (Action – All Councillors)
iv. RISK ASSESSMENT:  The Property Working Group area of the Risk Assessment was reviewed and the assessment will be updated. (Action - Cllr Rothwell)  To ensure all inspections are minuted it was agreed that the item will be added to the monthly agenda under Matters Arising.  Risk Assessments will be held quarterly in January, April, July and October.  Cllr Forsaith will update the Inspection Book with inspections recently carried out.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  Cllr Forsaith noted that some of the child proof locks in the Pavilion kitchen were not working properly.  (Action – Clerk)  Following recent snow the Parish Council discussed what extra facilities could be provided.  Many cars were abandoned on Bayne Hill which blocked the path of the gritting lorry.  A proposal was made to provide a salt bin at the brow of the hill.  5 Councillors voted for the bin and 2 voted against, so it was resolved to order an additional bin from BCC Highways.  Nearby residents will be consulted about the location.  Councillors voted against installing a bin at the Recreation Ground car park (0 Councillors vs. 7) but voted (4 Councillors vs. 3) for providing a snow shovel and engaging a contractor to clear the path from the car park to the front door of the Pavilion.  (Action – Clerk)
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. ENVIRONMENT:  Some Holly clearance will take place in Green Wood in January.  The Chairman of the Allotment Association had sent an email suggesting using more of the Recreation Ground to create new allotments for people on the waiting list.  The future recreational use of the area is being considered and the allotment association are welcome to come to the PC meeting to discuss the suggestion further.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PROPERTIES: Nothing to report.
iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON:  Nothing to report.
9.
report of the jubilee hall management sub-committee:  Cllr Forsaith updated the council on matters relating to the Jubilee Hall.  The Committee are still waiting for the new lease and management agreement to be returned by BCC Legal Department. The new hire rates for 2011 are now available on the website. A budget has been prepared and will be discussed at the next JH meeting.  Cllr Forsaith has met with the County Architect to discuss improving the boys’ toilets. The next JH Committee meeting will be held on 19th January.  
10.
Any Other Business:   Nothing to report.
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on Wednesday 2nd February 2011, at 7.30pm in the Parish Church Hall.
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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